STATE OF MICHIGAN

DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENT, GREAT LAKES, AND ENERGY

LANSING
GRETCHEN WHITMER PHILLIP D. ROOS
GOVERNOR DIRECTOR

October 29, 2024

Hasan Yamani, Sr. Director of Capital Projects
Neogen Corporation

720 East Shiawassee Street

Lansing, Michigan 48912

Dear Hasan Yamani:

This letter is in reference to your Permit to Install (PTI) application, identified as
No. APP-2024-0037, for installation of a food safety manufacturing facility located at
720 East Shiawassee Street in Lansing, Michigan (State Registration Number P1446).

The public comment period ended on October 18, 2024. No comments were received
nor was a request for a public hearing made during this period. Pursuant to the
delegation of authority from the Director of the Michigan Department of Environment,
Great Lakes, and Energy (EGLE), | have approved PTI No. 120-24.

During the public comment period, a typographical error and two administrative errors
were found. Also, two clarifying items were added to the permit.

e The typographical error was found in Special Condition (SC) V.1 for
FGNESHAPO of the proposed conditions. The error stated the permittee “much”
and it was changed to the permittee “must.”

e One administrative error was in SC VI.6(a) for FGNESHAPO. This condition is for
facilities that use less than 100 Ib/year of ethylene oxide (EtO), and the facility
will be using more than 100 Ib/year of EtO. Therefore, that condition is not
applicable to the facility and was removed from the permit.

e The other administrative error was omitting R 336.1940 as an underlying
applicable requirement (UAR) to the special conditions. This UAR was added to
all the conditions within FGNESHAPO.

e One clarifying item added to the permit was including the U.S. Environmental
Protection Agency’s (USEPA) group 1 air emissions and group 2 air emissions in
the definition of FGNESHAPO.

e The other clarifying item was including “A device to measure the facial velocity air
through all natural draft openings in the enclosure” and “A device to measure the
pressure drop across the enclosure” to SC 1V.5(b) and (c), SC IV.6(b) and (c),
and SC IV.7(b) and (c) in FGCOATING.

This approval is based upon and subject to compliance with all administrative rules of
EGLE and conditions stipulated in the enclosed supplement. Please review these
conditions thoroughly so that you may take the actions necessary to ensure compliance
with all these conditions.
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To help us improve the service we provide our customers, we encourage you to
complete a Permit to Install Customer Service Survey on the following Web page:

hitps://lwww.surveymonkey.com/s/agdptics

If you have any questions regarding this permit, please contact Lauren Magirl, Permit
Section, AQD, at 517-582-0386, MagirlL@Michigan.gov; or EGLE, P.O. Box 30260,
Lansing, Michigan 48909-7760; or you may contact me.

Sincerely,

Annette Switzer, Directof
Air Quality Division
517-284-6773
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cc/enc: Senator Sarah Anthony
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Constantine Blathras, USEPA, Region 5
Rachel Rineheart, USEPA, Region 5
Eric Marko, NTH
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Hugh C. McDiarmid Jr., Communications Manager, EGLE
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